
Monday, November 1, 2004: (All Saints’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you honor My saints, 
both those whom My Church has canonized and those who have 
made it to heaven without official recognition.  You 
already know of some of your relatives that have made it to 
heaven.  You can pray to any of My saints as intercessors 
for heavenly graces and favors.  All graces are given to 
man from Me as well as the forgiveness of your sins.  The 
lives of the saints are an inspiration for every soul to 
aspire to be in heaven.  Being a saint is not impossible, 
but it requires  My help and your acceptance to follow My 
Will.  You need to seek My forgiveness of your sins to be 
purified, and to make reparation for your sins by prayers 
and good deeds.  Many souls require time in purgatory to 
purify the remaining earthly desires and atonement for 
their sins.  Once you have been perfected, then you will 
become a saint in heaven with Me.  By repenting of your 
sins and converting your lives from sin, you can become 
saints even if you make it to the lowest part of purgatory.  
Those in purgatory are guaranteed that one day they will be 
in heaven.  Rejoice, My faithful, for you all are a part of 
My Mystical Body that includes My believers, the saints and 
angels in heaven, and even those in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, at every election 
you are not just voting for president, but you will 
indirectly choose the new Supreme Court Justices, Congress 
people, and Senators.  There even are some serious life 
issues on various propositions in certain states.  It all 
comes down to whether you are going to perpetuate your 
death culture of abortions, euthanasia, and killing in 
wars, or choose the path to life.  Once your people have 
voted, you will be set on a track that could either come 
closer to Me or on a track that will lead you to ruin and 
destruction.  The choice of votes are yours America, so 
choose life over death, or you will face the consequences 
of a bad decision.” 
 
Tuesday, November 2, 2004: (All Souls’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, on All Souls’ Day you remember 
all of your friends and relatives that have passed on.  
Some may have been judged to heaven, purgatory, or even 
hell.  Do not assume that everyone goes straight to heaven 
because only a few are so perfected to be ready for heaven.  
Those souls, who are in heaven, will be able to help you 
the most by praying for you and interceding for you.  
Those, who are in purgatory, could benefit most from your 
prayers.  Those in hell of course cannot help you, nor can 



they be helped.  You should pray for all of those who have 
died because you do not always know the disposition of 
their souls.  Those souls, who have left purgatory for 
heaven, will have your prayers sent to those still 
suffering in purgatory.  Thinking of praying for the dead 
should help you to focus on your own life on following My 
Will since you will also die one day.  I mentioned 
previously how you could even start now to pray for the 
reparation of your own sins.  Then you would have less to 
suffer in purgatory.  Praying for the poor souls in 
purgatory is mentioned in Scripture and it will be most 
meritorious for your own soul when these souls reach heaven 
and will pray for you.  Pray for your own friends and 
relatives and any other souls whom no one is praying for.  
As you pray each day, this should be one of your prayer 
intentions.  Prayers for the souls in purgatory will always 
be of great help for these souls.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen an emphasis on 
Confession in the recent messages because it is so 
important that America repents of its sins.  You are seeing 
an all out battle between good and evil, and between the 
death culture and those favoring life.  This division in 
your country is mirrored in your close election race.  
Whichever party is in control, it will be their 
responsibility to choose the right path for America.  
Recognizing your sins and doing something about it is the 
reason repentance is needed.  This is not time to be 
spiritually lazy because you must stand up for what you 
believe, or you will lose your freedoms.  Evil can be 
defeated if man builds his laws around My Commandments.  
Once America strays away from its founding principles, your 
nation will fall away to nothing as well.” 
 
Wednesday, November 3, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had your election day 
and still there are contested states for your presidential 
and Congressional elections.  It is good that more people 
are taking an interest in the real life issues, but it is 
difficult for the people to understand all of the election 
laws.  The longer these elections are disputed, the harder 
it will be for the winning candidates to unite your people.  
Many propositions to defend marriage between a man and a 
woman have passed and this was good for America to defend 
My teaching of what a true marriage should be.  This 
gridlock in your election process  is not setting a good 
precedent and many will be questioning who gets to vote.  
Pray for a healing between your members so that your many 



divisions can be compromised for the good of your country 
to move forward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, now that your presidential 
election is over, it is now time to see a new focus in 
America where moral values are still important to people.  
A strong statement has been made for marriage and against 
same sex marriages.  The power of your immoral judges is 
being subdued in many of your states to stop same sex 
marriages.  These same life issues have also put pro-life 
candidates in office.  America still needs to take some 
drastic steps to stop killing infants in the womb by 
abortion.  You have passed a partial birth abortion ban, 
but this only affects very few late term abortions.  Your 
country has abortion on demand because of a Supreme Court 
decision which superceded your state laws against abortion.  
Changes in your Supreme Court make-up may come about as 
some of your justices die or retire.  This may give your 
president an opportunity to change the court in their 
decisions on abortion.  If this previous decision favoring 
abortion is rescinded, then America has hope to improve its 
moral fiber.  If you continue to kill the unborn, the aged 
in euthanasia, and people in wars, then you will undo all 
of your good votes from yesterday.  America also needs to 
repent of its sins so My mercy can forgive you your sins.  
Repent and stop the death culture and you will survive.  If 
not, then you will be taken over.  America has a golden 
opportunity to change your way of life, or you could sign 
your death warrant by continuing your mortal sins of 
abortion.” 
 
Thursday, November 4, 2004: (St. Charles Borromeo) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of finding the 
lost sheep shows you how much I desire to have every soul 
come to Me desiring heaven.  Some are blinded by the 
distractions of the world and the attraction of sinful 
pleasures.  All of you are sinners and you are in need of 
My graces at Confession and My Eucharist.  Even when a 
righteous person humbles themself to come to Confession, 
heaven rejoices.  But even more for a sinner away from Me 
for many years, heaven rejoices all the louder when the 
sinner repents.  A good prayer life and periodic fasting is 
great refreshment for your soul and a way to keep you holy.  
When you have free time, do not waste it on frivolous 
earthly desires, but use your time wisely for prayers and 
good deeds.  Everything, that you do for Me and others, 
will gain you treasure in heaven.  Just as the devil tempts 
you to sin, keep listening to Me and your guardian angel 



who are prompting you to do good instead.  By focusing your 
life on Me and imitating Me in your lives, you will not 
fall victim so often to the devil’s temptations to sin.  
Just as I reach out to save souls, My followers can reach 
out to save souls as well in your evangelization efforts.  
Guard your lives from sin and your reward in heaven will be 
great.”   
 
Thursday, November 4, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were many lawyers ready 
to contest some of the provisional ballots in several 
states, but your candidates decided not to deliberately 
drag out the determination of a winner.  After last year’s 
close contest lasted over a month to determine, it was a 
blessing that it was cut short this year with your 
president winning the popular vote by a considerable 
number.  The significance of the moral values continues to 
be a top reason for the outcome.  People were 
overwhelmingly in favor of banning same sex marriages 
despite the judges who wanted to dictate their views on the 
whole nation.  The vote is clear that America has moved 
back to traditional morals.  Your country will be blessed 
by this choice.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, certain parties were trying to 
exploit the American Indian vote in this election.  There 
have been continuing land claim battles in several states 
as lawyers have tried to win them money and new land 
ownership.  Casinos and low taxes have drawn many to buy 
goods on the reservations and there have been many abuses 
by forces outside the reservations.  Pray for these people 
who have little and need protection from unscrupulous 
people trying to make money from the American Indians.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are happy that the 
election is over so they do not have to listen to any more 
ads or divisive rhetoric between the two parties.  The 
media in several instances were flawed in reporting bad 
evidence and exit polls that proved to be misleading.  The 
real people’s vote is the most meaningful poll and the rest 
of the polls amounted to nothing.  The media finally saw 
the real issues come forward that were different from their 
predictions.  It is better to listen to your people than 
all the speculations of your media.  Pray for America so 
the judges and the media to do not control your minds and 
thoughts.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, now that your elections are 
over, it is time to work on putting people back to work who 



have been unemployed due to many layoffs.  Work to make new 
jobs should have the support of your politicians, and 
attempts to improve your economy is now everyone’s 
responsibility.  Jobs, commodity prices, and interest rates 
are still problems in parts of your economy.  Charity 
donations for food and shelter are needed for the poor, but 
it is difficult to have this aid reach those who need it.  
Private aid has had more effect than some government 
programs.  Continue to give alms to the poor, especially 
where the poor benefit directly.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been tested much with 
your natural disasters in this year, but you still are 
facing a winter that could test your supplies for heating 
and gasoline prices.  America may see a let up in your 
trials because your elections showed an improvement in your 
morals.  But if abortion, euthanasia, and wars continue to 
take lives, then you could still see some very bad weather 
and power outages.  America needs to repent of its sins and 
change your lifestyles to imitate Me more than your movie 
stars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many instances you have 
seen how necessary it is to have the right tool to be 
successful in accomplishing one of your repairs.  In the 
same way you need the right spiritual means to work closer 
to your salvation in heaven.  You know that prayer, fasting 
and the sacraments are needed in your life to be holy.  But 
it is the soul’s choice to put these means into practice 
for a heavenly reward.  Pray for My help, and seek the 
forgiveness of your sins in Confession and you will be 
using the right means to gain heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you prepare your children 
to receive the sacraments of Penance, Holy Communion, and 
Confirmation, you need to give them a good foundation in 
their faith.  Knowing of My mercy of My death on the cross 
shows children how My Blood sacrifice has redeemed them of 
their sins.  But each child needs to recognize their sins 
in order to ask My forgiveness.  Teach the children 
reverence for My Blessed Sacrament and an understanding of 
My Real Presence in the Eucharist.  Preparation for 
Confirmation requires more Bible study and how the Holy 
Spirit works in the Church.  Children need to see the 
parents’ good example and their strong beliefs in Me so 
they can come to know Me as you do.  Remember when you 
teach your faith to your children, they are the next 
generation of Catholics to teach their children.” 
 
Friday, November 5, 2004:



 Jesus said: “My people, when I came into the world, I 
was the Light dispelling the darkness of sin.  It was My 
suffering on the cross that has redeemed all of mankind of 
your sins.  My abundance of grace has been poured out on 
those who have asked for them.  You have been blessed with 
a gift of faith in Me and My sacraments to keep you holy.  
My faithful are like this lamp which sheds My Light of love 
throughout the world.  Your light is the beacon of faith 
and good example that can give direction for peoples’ lives 
around you.  You are the pillars of My Church that others 
will look up to for support in their trials.  Your strong 
faith will help others sustain themselves through life’s 
struggles.  Your sharing of this light with your children 
can bring My Light into their lives so your faith can be 
passed on to the next generations.  You are not alone in 
the world, so your gifts and talents need to be shared with 
those who are seeking Me in their lives.  Do not be afraid 
to reach out to others, even if you must suffer persecution 
for being morally responsible in today’s life issues.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you die, your spirit is 
separated from your body.  It is this wisp of light which 
represents your soul that you are seeing in the vision as 
sparks.  Many, that die suddenly, have a hard transition 
from the physical world into the spiritual world.  Some 
souls are allowed a longer time on earth to adjust to their 
body’s separation.  I have told you before that the soul 
stays long enough to witness their own funeral.  Once 
sufficient time has passed after your death, then you are 
brought before My Light in judgment.  It is then that your 
life will be reviewed and you will see all the good and bad 
things that you have done.  When I pass judgment to heaven, 
purgatory, or hell, you will realize that it is a fair and 
merciful judgment based on how much love is in your heart.  
If you want to have a good life review and a happy ending, 
now is the time to change your life into one that is holy.  
Conversions can occur even near death, but the closer you 
are to following My Will, the more of life that you can 
live in My Divine Will.  The more prayer and good works 
that you do, the more treasure you will store in heaven to 
balance the reparation that is needed for your sins.  Have 
your soul always pure and ready for your judgment, and your 
transition to the spirit world will be much easier.”    
 
Saturday, November 6, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you remember how much I 
suffered as I struggled to carry My cross to Calvary where 
I was crucified.  This example of My suffering on earth is 



My witness to all of My followers of how you also will 
suffer every day on earth.  Those, carrying their crosses 
in the vision are My followers who pick up their crosses 
daily and carry it for Me to their Calvary as well.  You 
live in this life with your weakness to sin and your frail 
bodies are subject to disease.  You are struggling with My 
help to save your souls.  You will face criticism and jeers 
from the worldly people who cannot understand why you give 
up everything for Me.  My own people could not accept that 
I was the true Messiah and they crucified their Savior, but 
My life was given to be a man so that I could be sacrificed 
up for all of mankind’s sins.  I gave everything up for all 
of you and I call all of you to give everything up for Me 
and you will be saved.  This total surrender of your life 
and your possessions could only be accomplished through My 
grace.  Your greatest weakness, besides sin, is your 
vulnerability to death.  Everyone must die in this life and 
some, as in today’s readings, are even ready to be martyred 
instead of giving up their faith.  You all are being called 
to die to this life so you can live in eternal life with 
Me.  So do not be selfish in trying to hang on to this life 
because this life is passing away.  You must show your love 
for Me and your neighbor if you wish to have eternal life 
with Me.  All, that you give up for My sake, will be 
multiplied in My graces to you.  So pick up your cross and 
carry it every day until I call you home for your eternal 
reward in heaven with Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, weapons are big business for 
those who make the weapons, but they would be useless if 
there were no wars.  America provides many weapons as an 
arms dealer to many factions all over the world.  Since the 
one world people profit from these arms, it is no surprise 
that they are also behind perpetuating wars for their 
financial gain.  I have warned you to stop letting the evil 
ones draw you into continuous wars.  You do not benefit 
from these wars and you lose your troops’ lives and run up 
huge deficits.  The same central bankers who profited  from 
selling arms, also receive taxpayer money for the interest 
on all of your debts.  Wake up America to those who are 
collecting blood money from wars, and the doctors 
collecting blood money from abortions.  When you stop the 
killing, you will be obeying My laws, but if you continue 
your death culture with business as usual, you will face My 
wrath.  Repent of your sins and change your lifestyles, or 
face your country’s destruction.” 
 
Sunday, November 7, 2004:   



 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I talked of 
those who were worthy, and they will be like angels in 
heaven and not as in this life.  The message, that I am 
sending you, is do not waste your time and be lazy until I 
come for you, but carry your cross every day.  Focus on 
living in the present moment and do not worry or be 
concerned about yesterday or tomorrow because today has 
enough troubles of its own.  When you do everything for Me, 
you will be storing up heavenly treasure for the day that I 
call you home to Me.  In the first reading you see how 
strong people have faith in Me because they would rather be 
martyred than violate My laws.  This strong faith is what I 
am instilling in My followers so you will be able to 
withstand the criticisms from the worldly people when you 
stand up for the life issues in fighting abortion, 
euthanasia, and same sex marriages.  The more you speak 
out, the harder it will be for you, but you will see your 
reward in heaven.”  
 
Monday, November 8, 2004:  
     Jesus said: “My people, during November there is a 
focus on preparing for your death and the possibility of 
the end times occurring in your lifetime.  Some are 
thinking about their loved ones who have passed on and the 
souls in purgatory who need your prayers.  But even more 
so, all souls need to be ready for their  own death.  If 
you trust in My help and My Word, you know that you are 
going to heaven eventually if you follow My laws and obey 
My Will.  The only ones, who should fear My punishment, are 
those who are not repenting of their sins.  So do not be 
spiritually lazy,  but attend to your daily prayers and 
frequent Confession.  By keeping your soul pure in My love, 
then you will have no worries and no anxieties because you 
are trusting in My help.  You are not ready to live until 
you are ready to die.  So by being ready to die, you will 
be closer to Me in love and willing to help your neighbor 
for love of Me.   A true Christian life is living in full 
trust of how I will provide for all of your needs both 
spiritually and physically.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your two bastions of spiritual 
strength are to be found in the confessional and in front 
of My Blessed Sacrament at Adoration.  You need your daily 
prayer life to help carry your cross as well.  You need to 
make at least monthly Confession a priority in your life by 
planning time among your busy schedules.  If you cannot 
come to Me once a month to seek the forgiveness of your 
sins, then you are too busy with worldly things and you 



need to free up some time for Me.  When you make time to 
visit My Blessed Sacrament in My tabernacle or at 
Adoration, you are breathing fresh air into your spiritual 
life with the graces that I will bestow upon you for 
thinking about Me.  If you really love Me, you will take 
time out of your day to come and give Me praise and thanks 
for My gifts before My Blessed Sacrament.  When you are 
near Me, I can give you My rest and security to relieve you 
of all of your anxieties and worries.  Listen to My words 
to your heart on how to follow My Will in using your 
talents and wealth to share them with others.  Even more, 
share your faith and share this love of Mine by instilling 
a desire for Confession and Adoration in the lives of 
others as well.  You have all the gifts of grace in My 
sacraments and My Real Presence, so use them often in 
protecting your soul from the evil one.” 
 
Tuesday, November 9, 2004:(Dedication of St. John Lateran 
Basilica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many relics of the 
saints and you pray to them and reverence their bones.  The 
saints are intercessors for your prayers.  There also are 
other holy objects as My Shroud, Veronica’s veil, relics of 
the True Cross, and even some have miracles of My Blood and 
Flesh in My miracles of the Eucharist.  Throughout the ages 
there have been some priests who have doubted that My Real 
Presence was in the consecrated Host and Wine.  I have 
allowed miracles of My Eucharist where the consecrated Host 
turns into My physical flesh and the consecrated Wine turns 
into My physical Blood.  This is to encourage the priests 
and the laity to believe more fully in My Real Presence in 
the Eucharist.  Once this belief is made manifest in this 
reality of these miracles, then My disciples should 
reverence My Eucharist even more and see why My tabernacles 
need to be more prominent in the main church.  Satan and 
the masons are trying to remove My Eucharist and downplay 
this reverence because they know the power of My Presence 
in My Blessed Sacrament.  Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament 
is also under attack and you need to work hard to keep it 
going.  You have spiritual strength in My Eucharist and I 
am the Bread of Life that makes your churches holy.  Give 
praise and glory to your Lord for My gift of Myself to you 
in My Blessed Sacrament.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are 
planning a takeover of America.  They will bring about 
martial  law on trumped up excuses.  Before martial law is 
declared, they will send out men dressed in black at night 



to round up all those who are strongly religious or 
patriots and place them in detention centers.  Once martial 
law is declared, they will block roads and borders, and 
allow only those who have smart cards or chips in the hand 
to go through.  Those without them will also be sent to 
detention centers.  They will try to eliminate all those 
people who will not go along with the new world order.  You 
will see signs in a world famine, division in My Church, 
and forced chips in the body to warn you to go to My 
refuges before martial law takes over.  At My refuges you 
will be safe, but those in the detention centers could be 
killed, tortured, or enslaved.  Once the Antichrist 
declares himself, you will see the great tribulation begin.  
Without My help you will not be able to endure these evil 
ones.  Prepare spiritually for these end times which are 
very close to being fulfilled.”  
Note: I saw a brief display of the Northern Lights after we 
came out from Adoration and it disappeared in minutes.  
 
Wednesday, November 10, 2004: (St. Leo the Great) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this flow of water over the 
waterfalls represents My many graces and gifts to all of 
mankind.  You have the cleansing of sins at Baptism and 
Confession which makes your souls pure and refreshed.  Just 
as I cleansed the leprosy from the ten lepers, so I cleanse 
your sins every time that you come to ask My forgiveness in 
Confession.  When I asked where are the other nine who were 
healed, I was asking everyone who is healed of their sins 
to come and thank Me.  You have been given many gifts 
through Me of family, My sacraments, your faith, and all of 
your possessions.  Even your health is taken for granted 
until you have a sickness.  When someone gives you an 
expensive gift, you are quick to thank them.  Even more so, 
I expect you to come and give Me thanks for all that I have 
given you.  You can also show your thanks by tithing your 
income in sharing your wealth and time with others in need.  
Your almsgiving needs to be this substantial, or it is only 
a lip service.  The more you share, the better you will 
feel in helping someone and the less selfish you will be.  
Give thanks and praise to your Lord often, so I can say to 
you as the one leper,’Go, your faith has saved you.’” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your beautiful 
churches have been renovated or stripped of your 
traditional statues and crucifixes.  They are being 
replaced with blank walls and the tabernacles are being 
placed in back rooms.  This is all part of a plan by the 
masons in My Church to remove My tabernacles and take away 



the reverence for My Real Presence in My Eucharist.  I have 
told you that you will see a division in My Church between 
the schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  When you 
see these schismatic churches not using the proper words of 
Consecration and bringing in New Age images and teachings, 
then you are to leave these churches for a proper Mass in 
the homes or places of protection at My refuges.  This 
coming tribulation will be a time of evil that you have 
never seen before, so be prepared to meet with your prayer 
groups for supporting each other in the faith.  You will 
have to call on My help and that of your guardian angels to 
lead you to My refuges for your protection from the evil 
ones.  You are seeing the signs of evil men trying to take 
over My churches for their own power.  Keep close to Me in 
love and prayer, and I will protect you from the evil 
ones.” 
 
Thursday, November 11, 2004: (St. Martin de Tours, Yassar 
Arafat died)   Jesus said:  “My people, this area of the 
Middle East has been in constant turmoil between the 
Palestinians and the Israelis.  Now that the leader of the 
Palestinians has died, there will be added turmoil until a 
recognized leader will emerge.  Struggle over the land and 
who has a right to it will always be a source of 
disagreement.  A combination of Israel, Iraq, and 
Afghanistan will continue to be disputed lands for constant 
fighting.  These peoples will need to work out their own 
differences without outside interference, if peace is ever 
to come here.  Until this is resolved, you need to continue 
to pray for peace in these regions.  More can be 
accomplished with prayer and compromise than using warfare 
to force  outside demands on these peoples.”   
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your news people have 
remarked how unusual it is to see fruit and tomato 
shortages from California and Florida.  Between hurricanes 
and bad rainstorms many crops have been destroyed so you 
will see crop shortages and high prices.  These are just a 
few incidents that could set a world famine in motion.  
More people are populating the earth and providing food to 
the people in need is becoming more difficult.  You have 
plenty of food in America, but other nations need help for 
their starving millions.  Pray and give alms to feed the 
poor and the hungry.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been gifted with your 
current pope and how he has provided leadership for many 
years.  Because of his ill health, many have speculated on 



his replacement when he dies.  Give thanks to your God for 
giving Pope John Paul II a long life and an active, 
traveling pope.  There will be some trying times with the 
coming leadership of My Church, so you must pray much for 
My pope son.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a number of wars 
over the last century and many have given their lives so 
that you could have your freedoms today.  There are always 
tyrants and dictators who are greedy for power, land, and 
wealth.  Freedom has  a high cost to sustain in the face of 
all of these wars.  You honor those who have fought in 
these wars to protect you.  Even though war is necessary to 
defend one’s country, it is better of course to live in 
peace and compromise than killing one another.  Pray for 
the peacemakers and your leaders to see the futility of 
wars and focus more on living with your neighbors in 
peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many youth that 
participate in sports and many people are drawn to watch 
football and soccer games.  The seats being destroyed are a 
sign how such preoccupation with sports can take away your 
time to pray  and your spiritual life becomes damaged.  The 
stars of these games have become secular heroes, but you 
have your spiritual heroes in the saints.  Your life here 
on earth is very short and you need to be using your 
precious time for prayer and good works instead of watching 
so many games.  Do not let your television viewing so 
control you that you leave no time for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, earthquakes and their 
intensity have been in your news recently, especially on 
the land bordering the Pacific Ocean.  Areas of volcanoes 
have been more active as well.  These events are ongoing, 
but the earthquakes are starting to threaten more populated 
areas and people choose to live in areas of these active 
fault lines.  Japan and America have been seeing this 
activity affect their populations.  These are more signs of 
the end times that are nearly upon you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some are still talking about 
how fast your Arctic ice pack is melting and some attribute 
fossil fuel burning as causing this problem.  Your fossil 
fuels are being depleted and there is a serious concern for 
using renewable sources for fuel to heat your homes and 
power your vehicles.  High fuel costs are changing habits 
and have limited your driving.  Protecting your fragile 
environment is a true concern, so use your resources wisely 
without destroying the world that your children will live 
in.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, the earth’s population is 
expanding, but there is still no excuse to use killing 
babies as a means for birth control.  There are more 
acceptable ways to limit the size of your families.  Birth 
control devices are also unnatural and unacceptable to My 
Church’s teachings about life.  You are appalled  at the 
numbers of people killed in your wars, but there is no 
sorrow or remorse for all the thousands of unborn that your 
doctors are killing every day.  Wake up America and repent 
of your sins of abortion by working on legislation to 
outlaw such killings.  When you disregard one life, then 
you will be hardened to accept other kinds of killing.  If 
your country does not change its ways and laws, you will 
see even worse destruction in your natural disasters and 
wars.”  
 
Friday, November 12, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Light of My Word shows you 
the path to heaven and your soul’s salvation can be 
obtained through love of Me and love of others as yourself.  
You all are good in yourselves and temples of the Holy 
Spirit, so you must love yourselves without belittling your 
importance to Me.  I love all of you so much that I died to 
save each one of you.  People are so occupied with living 
in this life day after day that they do not even think if 
they will be here or not tomorrow.  Being ready for your 
death or the end times of My return are a real concern as 
in today’s Gospel reading.  The people in Noah’s day and 
those in Sodom and Gomorrah had little thought that they 
would be destroyed because of their sins and no belief in 
God.  Your whole life is a preparation for your death 
because it is the eternal destination of your soul that 
should be your primary concern.  This life is a test of 
your faith in Me and how much you should trust in Me for 
everything.  Remember how much I healed many people with 
sicknesses and disabilities because their faith in Me was 
what healed them.  By living a pure, simple, and holy life 
of prayer and frequent Confession, you can trust that you 
will be saved and ready when I come for the day of your 
judgment.  Believe and trust in My love and I will light 
your path home to heaven with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am your King and I am the 
Creator of all of you and this world.  I could have come to 
the earth as a powerful king and ruled over all of the evil 
ones.  But instead I came as God’s humble Servant.  I was a 
lowly carpenter’s son in Nazareth and I was sent by My 
heavenly Father to be the Redeemer of all of mankind.  I 



first gathered My apostles and I taught and served them 
with the Word from My Father.  I healed many with miracles 
and My words of wisdom confounded many of the church 
leaders of My day.  When I declared that I truly was the 
Son of God, My own people refused to believe in Me and I 
had to suffer persecution and death for what they thought 
was blasphemy.  But when I resurrected in glory, all the 
world was witness to My power over sin and death.  It was 
by My Blood Sacrifice that all of mankind was redeemed and 
the gates of heaven were now open for those who are worthy.  
This gift of My life, that I have offered for you, shows 
you how much I love each soul.  By My example, I call all 
of you to live a life of suffering and holiness so one day 
you can enjoy your reward in heaven.  Give praise and glory 
to your Lord for giving all of My believers eternal life 
with Me.”  
 
Saturday, November 13, 2004: (Mass to Blessed Miguel Pro, 
announcement of four Catholic schools closing in Rochester) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have honored the martyrdom 
for the faith of Blessed Miguel Pro and have read in the 
reading of Maccabees how the seven brothers were martyred 
for not violating the practices of their faith.  With these 
beautiful examples of My followers dying for their faith, 
how can this not inspire you to be strong in your own 
faith?  Not only are you called to be close to Me in your 
beliefs, but it is the spiritual responsibility for parents 
to teach their children the faith so My Word can be passed 
on to the next generations.  It is sad in this striving to 
teach the children that you are seeing your Catholic 
schools being closed.  There have been some declining 
enrollments, but there still should be an inspiration to 
continue your teaching despite those who may be stifling 
your attempts.  Your religious are no longer teaching, as 
many older faithful had in their younger years.  Along with 
lay teachers, the children are not being given the strong 
traditional faith of previous years, and the parents need 
to supplement this teaching of today.  There has been some 
apathy in My followers as your numbers are decreasing in 
their attendance at Sunday Mass.  This is a part of the 
moral decay of America as worldly things and even scandals 
in My Church are attacking the faith of My people.  I have 
told you that you will see evil forces trying to divide and 
destroy My Church.  As the schismatic church tries to 
change the people’s faith, you will see attacks on 
reverence for My Blessed Sacrament.  You will soon see a 
division or separation of My Church into this schismatic 



church on one side, and My faithful remnant on the other 
side.  Those following New Age influences will follow the 
schismatic church, while those following traditional 
beliefs from My apostles will be among the faithful 
remnant.  My faithful remnant will have to go into the 
homes and eventually to My refuges as you will face 
persecution for your own faith.  All of those, who remain 
faithful to Me, will see their reward in heaven.  All 
others, who reject God, will suffer punishment in hell.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a vision of the end of 
the road as in your death.  I keep advising My faithful to 
be ever watchful, for you know not the day nor the hour 
that I will call you home to your judgment.  This is a 
proper time in November to see if you have your spiritual 
life in order and are ready to face Me in death.  If you 
are not ready, then you may need to get to Confession so I 
can forgive you of your sins and put your mind at rest that 
you are saved and ready to greet Me.  Life can end very 
abruptly, so you need to be constantly on guard with a pure 
soul and confident trust that I will reward you in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, November 14, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, by your choices in this life, 
you are choosing your eternal destination.  These tiers on 
the mountain reflect the various levels of heaven and the 
pit is for those who choose to not accept Me and not follow 
My laws.   By your love for Me and the charity in your 
heart for helping others, you can strive for the higher 
levels of heaven.  Some are satisfied with doing the least 
possible to avoid hell and just make it into heaven after 
purgatory.  You can also choose to go the extra mile with 
persistent prayer and good works to go further than the 
minimum required.  For those, who do more out of love for 
Me, you will not only be rewarded with heaven, but you will 
gain even a higher level in heaven.  Your reward in heaven 
will match your efforts on earth to show how much you love 
Me.  The more you suffer here and love Me, the higher you 
will be in heaven.” 
 
Monday, November 15, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the pillars of the Church are 
strong people of faith that people of the parish look up to 
for maintaining the traditions of My Church.  The 
ornateness of this pillar emphasizes how important it is to 
keep your traditions of statues and images, instead of 
following modernism which favors blank walls and no 
traditions.  One of the difficulties in your churches is 



the pillars of your church are dying off and there are not 
enough younger people to take their places.  When the flame 
of a reverent and fervent faith gets snuffed out, then you 
are blinded by the smoke of the modernists who have lost 
their faith and no longer believe in My Real Presence.  
When My consecrated Host becomes only a symbol, then people 
do not have reverence for My Blessed Sacrament and they do 
not object to putting My tabernacles in the back room.  But 
if you really love Me and believe that I am really present 
in My consecrated Host, then how can your guest of honor be 
put out of sight?  I want My pillars of My Church to 
struggle to have Adoration and to keep My tabernacles where 
you can see them to genuflect to My power and glory as your 
Creator.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of these spears 
going into Me continuously represents how much I suffer 
each time an unborn child is aborted and each time someone 
dies in your wars.  When you sin, you not only offend Me, 
but you cause Me more suffering that I must endure to atone 
for your sins.  You have had in your country many political 
victories for those who favor life.  Now you have no 
excuses for not being able to pass laws against abortion, 
euthanasia, and same sex marriages.  Your leaders can also 
move to stop your killing in constant wars that are 
encouraged by the one world people.  How long to think that 
I will put up with all of these killings?  If you do not 
change your ways soon, you will be drawing down My wrath 
against you.  My mercy has been upon you, but My justice 
must prevail in your ceaseless killing with no remorse.  
Write your letters to your Congress people to encourage 
them to stop this death culture, or be prepared to face the 
consequences of your inaction.  You need prayer and 
advocacy for change, or you will see business as usual.  
Repent of your sins, America, before it is too late and you 
will lose all of your freedoms as a punishment.” 
 
Tuesday, November 16, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the hour for America is 
getting late, and you must change your lifestyles of 
abortion, living together, or in homosexual marriages.  You 
cannot defy My laws and go on living thinking that you will 
not see some consequences of your actions.  Many do not 
realize that you are like Sodom and Gomorrah, and you are 
about to be chastised as they were.  Through financial 
problems, natural disasters, wars, and threats of martial 
law, America will be brought to its knees because of your 
wanton sins and your lack of repentance.  If your people do 



not wake up and repent soon, everything that you have will 
be taken away.  There are elements in your society that 
value proper morals, but the powers run by money are 
overshadowing the power of the moral people.  If you do not 
take back your country from the power of the masons, then 
they will lead you to disaster and takeover of all of your 
freedoms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a junkyard 
represents where America is headed when My justice will be 
carried out as punishment for your sins.  You are spoiled 
by affluence in having everything you need, but you are 
squandering your blessings on sinful lifestyles.  You have 
a responsibility with your wealth to share it with each 
other and other nations.  Even your gift of faith also 
needs to be shared with others.  Do not flaunt your power 
on other nations in trying to force your way of life on 
them.  The more you try and force democracy on Arab 
countries, the more they will dislike you.  Work on 
changing your ways and repent of your sins, or you will see 
massive destruction of your country as this junkyard.” 
 
Wednesday, November 17, 2004: (St. Elizabeth of Hungary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have a lot of people 
walking around your world, but some are spiritually dead 
already in their mortal sins.  Today’s Gospel speaks about 
individuals and what they did with their golden coins or 
their talents in their lives.  Those, who earned more coins 
or used their talents, were given a reward, but those, who 
did not use their talents, had everything taken away from 
them.  So it is in this life for everyone because you are 
all called to love Me and do good works for your neighbors.  
If you reject My laws and do not answer My call to serve 
Me, then your choice could lead you to hell.  In the 
parable those, who rejected the king as a group or a 
nation, were all called to be slain in front of the king.  
So it will be for the nations who reject Me with their sins 
of abortion, adultery, fornication, homosexual acts, and 
killing.  America as well will be destroyed before Me if 
you do not repent and seek My forgiveness of your sins.  
Learn from this parable for it is a judgment of individuals 
and nations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an oil tanker 
is a sign of how America is so dependent on imported oil to 
fuel your gasoline running cars, vans, and trucks.  If you 
want to reduce your dependency on oil and reduce your trade 
deficits, now is the time to improve your gas mileage and 
utilize alternate fuels as ethanol and hydrogen.  Reducing 



such a demand would lower fuel prices and you could produce 
plenty of ethanol from any grain or organic source.  If you 
do not reduce your dependency on oil producing states and 
goods from China, these countries could blackmail you into 
whatever they want.  Your currency will continue to fall as 
your trade deficits export your money.  The increase in 
your unbalanced government budgets could also cause 
problems in your capital markets and drive interest rates 
higher.  You also cannot afford to spend billions into debt 
for all of your useless wars.  If America does not get its 
financial house in order, you could see another recession 
and stock losses.  Most of these problems America has 
brought on itself because your businessmen are greedy for 
quick gains, just as your individuals want quick money 
without working for it.  Put aside your desire for money 
and focus on sharing your wealth with others, and you will 
store treasure in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, November 18, 2004: (Dedication of St. Peter’s & 
St. Paul’s Basilicas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Peter and St. Paul are the 
two pillars of My Church that have led My faithful through 
the sea of life.  Their leadership is carried on in the 
succession of My pope sons.  When I was in the boat with My 
disciples, I calmed the storm to save them from being 
washed overboard.  In the same way I am sending you graces 
through My pope son to calm the waters of wars and 
divisions in My Church.  My pope son continues to express 
the Church’s position on marriage between a man and a 
woman, and a host of other social issues.  Many turn a deaf 
ear to the teachings that I gave My apostles because the 
morals of the world have been so corrupted by evil 
influences.  My  Gospel message of love and following My 
Commandments are in conflict with those who desire to live 
in sinful lifestyles.  My faithful must continue to voice 
the proper way to live and to speak out about the evils of 
your society’s sins.  Be persistent in supporting proper 
moral values no matter how much you will be criticized and 
persecuted.” 
 
Thursday, November 18, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this yellow color spreading 
out in a stadium represents the new trade power and 
military power that is growing from China, Japan, and other 
Asian countries.  China’s trade is influencing the whole 
world and their demand for oil to run their economy is 



competing with the rest of the oil demands from other 
industrial countries.  Much of America’s imports come from 
these Eastern countries as well as the oil exporting 
nations.  World trade and competition for goods and 
resources are becoming large factors for America’s economy 
which is losing jobs and manufacturing plants.  Pray for My 
help in your economy and your jobs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has seen an effect on 
your gasoline prices because of the high crude oil prices.  
Now that winter is approaching, people will also see 
increasing prices in heating fuels as well.  As your 
economy moves forward, there will be increasing inflation 
and challenges in your budgets to run your cars and heat 
your homes.  Those with lower incomes will be stressed the 
most with these increased expenses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as most of your leaves have 
been collected up, your fall season turns closer to 
preparing  for your winter season.  The trees, that have 
been stripped of leaves, show a landscape of dull colors.  
Continue to think more of preparing also for facing Me at 
your judgment by going to frequent Confession.  You need 
pure souls cleansed of your sins if you are to enter 
quickly into heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, various industrial nations are 
expanding their research in rockets for new satellites and 
even some are developing missiles for striking other 
nations.  This spread of weapons and delivery systems is 
adding to future threats of war with a host of nations.  
Pray for peaceful uses of science and not a buildup of more 
deadly weapons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have a time honored feast 
of giving thanks to God at Thanksgiving.  It is also  a 
time for family members, who are separated in different 
states, to get together and share company and a family 
meal.  As families grow larger, your gatherings become more 
populous as well.  Each person needs some roots and your 
families are there to help each other.  Continue to 
remember this time of giving Me thanks because you can then 
see how everything does come from Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you in America have 
beautiful homes, cars, and appliances.  You are more  
affluent than some nations and you could well afford to 
share your wealth with the poor of your nation and the poor 
of the world.  The more you share with others, the more 
treasure that you will store up in heaven.  Give your time, 
talent, and donations to help those in need, and then you 
will be helped in your own needs.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, you have just seen how moral 
values have been a big issue in your elections.  Now, 
people are finally voicing their disapproval of the 
decreasing morality in your public TV programming.  If your 
people do not stand up to your program directors and 
sponsors on what is shown on TV, then they will slowly give 
you a steady diet of ‘R’ rated programs, further corrupting 
your children and your nation.  Your choices may soon be to 
only watch religious programs to protect your children and 
your own temptations.” 
 
Friday, November 19, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of My churches 
being torn apart is happening before your very eyes and 
many are still blind and incomprehensible that this is 
happening.  You have evil elements attacking My Church from 
without and from within.  Just view in your own experience 
what is going on.  Your Catholic schools are being closed 
and what is being taught is so diluted that the children 
are not getting good traditional training.  Many of your 
churches are being closed because of a shortage of priests 
and because some dioceses are bankrupt from paying suits 
for pedophile priests.  There has been a movement to remove 
My tabernacles to back rooms.  Some parishes have to share 
priests or they are run by lay ministers instead of 
pastors.  Elements of New Age teachings are entering 
various churches.  All of these attacks  are aimed at 
closing churches and removing the sacraments as well.  You 
thought that this could not happen, but you need to be 
blind not to see this destruction being carried out.  
Catholics are also being attacked in public as well for 
wearing crosses, putting up Nativity scenes, and the Ten 
Commandments.  Prayer in the schools has been a problem and 
even ‘Under God’ in your pledge of allegiance to your flag 
is under attack.  The concocted church and state separation 
is an attempt to remove all mention of God in public.  
Church and state cannot be separated because I created 
everything in the world for My glory and not man’s glory.  
Your persecution of your faith will worsen until you will 
only have prayer groups in the homes and eventually only 
safe havens at My refuges.  Pray, My people, for strength 
and endurance in your faith, for you are being tested 
dearly for your beliefs.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when someone dies, there is 
much sorrow and grieving for the loss of the loved one by 
those in the family.  But at the same time you should also 
be joyous for this life is now separated from the body and 



the soul lives on.  If this soul was faithful to Me, then 
they will share in My Resurrection in heaven.  At death 
there is a peace, rest, and calm from all the trials, 
anxieties, worries, and sufferings from life on earth.  All 
of the worldly things, that concern you now, will be as 
nothing when you are in heaven and beholding Me in the 
beatific vision.  Give thanks to Me for sharing each life 
with you, for you are all gifts of life for each other.  
Comfort those who are suffering the loss of life of a 
spouse, a mother, or other relatives.  The emptiness of the 
lost presence of a loved one can be helped by your friends 
and relatives around you.  Many times there are no 
explanations for why souls leave their body when they do, 
but you all will face death before Me some day.  I have 
asked you many times to keep your souls pure by frequent 
Confession so you are always ready to face your Lord at 
your judgment.” 
 
Saturday, November 20, 2004: (Funeral for Olena Terelya) 
 Olena said: “Do not worry about me.  I in a peaceful 
place with Jesus.  I have lived a life of suffering, but it 
was only my humble offering for Jesus and my family.  I am 
sorry that I had to leave my dear Josyp and my children so 
young.  Know that I will be praying and helping Josyp  get 
through our separation.  I love him so dearly.  I want to 
especially thank my family for all that you suffered in 
caring for me and this wonderful service at church now.  
More than anything I want to encourage Josyp in his mission 
and to continue on.  Let my  children also continue on with 
their lives and I will be praying for you also.  You will 
see at your death, that there is nothing to fear.  Your 
life’s struggles will be rewarded with the peace and rest 
of Jesus.  Be fervent and persistent in your faith for this 
is God’s greatest gift that will lead you to eternal life 
in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, November 21, 2004: (Christ the King) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard of Me as a King 
in the spirit world.  I did not come to the earth to be a 
king here, but I did promise you that the Kingdom of God is 
upon you.  The end of the Church Year should focus on My 
coming again in glory on the clouds to condemn the evil 
ones to hell and raise My faithful in triumph.  I will 
renew the earth and there will be a new heavens and a new 
earth, as My faithful will be rewarded in My Era of Peace 
and in heaven.  I tell you often to always have your soul 
purified by frequent Confession because you do not know the 



day of your death.  But there is also another time  to be 
watchful for My coming because it could come before you 
die.  This has been your personal mission to preach about 
preparing for the Great Tribulation and the Era of Peace.  
Many of the signs of the end times are all around you in 
famines, earthquakes, and pestilence.  So there is always a 
need for spiritual preparation because America has made 
comforts and pleasures their gods before Me.  America needs 
to repent even more before I come again and you will face 
your judgment on a day you do not expect.” 
 
Monday, November 22, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you may suffer much in this 
world as the poor widow had to suffer in poverty and the 
loss of her husband.  But she still had a strong faith to 
give all that she had to the temple treasury.  This is what 
I am asking of each of My faithful every day, to give 
everything up to Me.  Do not let the things of this world 
have such a hold on you that you want to continue to 
possess them before Me.  I am the Master of your life and I 
should be the first priority in your life as well.  Loving 
Me and your neighbor as yourself is your calling from My 
Gospel.  No matter whether you are poor or rich, you all 
have the same opportunity for eternal salvation because I 
redeemed you from your sins.  This vision of Me on My 
throne is what awaits you in heaven.  My love and peace are 
all that you will ever need both in this life and the 
next.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, once you see a baby, you could 
not think of killing this little one, unless you were an 
evil, demented person.  The baby quickly becomes part of 
the family, even though they make demands on your time for 
their wants.  Killing an unborn baby by abortion is just as 
cruel as killing a baby already born.  If you do not want 
to be pregnant, then you had better plan not to conceive in 
the first place.  If you are married, you can use Natural 
Family Planning without any other devices for birth 
control.  If you are fornicating or committing adultery, 
then avoid these sins and these encounters which compound 
your sin of abortion.  Because you are killing your babies, 
you will be out populated by those who do not.  But if your 
country does not stop its thousands of abortions each year, 
then My wrath will bring destruction upon you and you will 
lose what little you have.  Repent of your sins of abortion 
and discourage others from having abortions.  You need to 
pray and take action in counseling, or writing your 
representatives to vote for legislation  against abortions.  



You are responsible for your inaction to save My little 
ones from being killed.”  
 
Tuesday, November 23, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, these scenes at the time of My 
Coming can be a little fearful to some, but only those, who 
are not repenting of their sins, need to fear My Judgment 
Day.  The real lesson for this preparation of My Coming is 
that you need to be watchful every day to keep your soul 
pure by frequent Confession so you are not condemned to 
hell in mortal sin.  You could be called home in your own 
death, or when I come again.  In each instance you need to 
be like the five wise virgins with extra oil in your lamps. 
Your personal mission is to warn people to repent of their 
sins in Confession and to recognize the signs of the end 
times to get ready for the coming tribulation.  Another 
part of your mission is to warn the people of your nation, 
like Jonah did for Nineveh, that unless you repent of your 
sins of abortion and stop the killing, you could see 
destructive natural disasters increase.  Your people of 
America need to wake up to their spiritual responsibilities 
and change your lifestyles, or you could be visited by the 
same fire and brimstone that befell Sodom and Gomorrah.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this window means that you are 
looking into the future.  The Light at the end of the 
tunnel is how many see the Warning, a near death 
experience, or death.  This sign refers to the coming 
Warning when every soul will have all of their good actions 
and their sins revealed to them.  It will be a very trying 
time as people will feel great guilt for their sins and how 
they have offended Me.  This message  is all about 
preparing for this event.  Those, who are in mortal sin, 
may see themselves condemned to hell, but with a chance to 
change their lives on return to the body.  Now is the time 
to come to Me in frequent Confession so you can keep your 
soul pure and ready for your judgment.  The mercy of the 
Warning is in having a second chance to change your lives.  
This Warning is indeed coming soon and all souls need to 
repent and make reparation for their sins.  I will 
enlighten everyone with the knowledge of Me and seeing Me 
so they will have the ability to choose to love Me by their 
daily consecration of everything to Me.” 
 
Wednesday, November 24, 2004: (Vietnamese martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s martyrs for the faith 
fit with the readings of Revelation and the Gospel that 
speaks about a time of persecution for My Name’s sake.  You 



are still seeing violent beheadings of hostages in Iraq and 
Christians are being killed in various parts of the world.  
America has been blessed with religious freedom for many 
years, but still there are attempts by the one world people 
to implement a separation of church and state which tries 
to eliminate God from all public things.  Roman Catholics 
are persecuted much more than any other faith.  Displaying 
crosses, Nativity scenes, or ‘Under God’ in the pledge of 
allegiance to your flag are just a few examples that draw 
persecution.  Protesting against abortion even  more so 
will draw persecution and even prison if people protest in 
areas that are not allowed.  In the coming tribulation you 
will see increasing persecution from the secular public, 
and even schismatic divisions will occur from New Age 
influences.  Be true to your faith in Me no matter if you 
are threatened by martyrdom or not.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision at night of a van 
traveling on back roads is how you will have to travel to 
avoid detection from those who will persecute religious 
people.  Traveling to refuges will be your last chance to 
avoid those who could come to your house to capture you.  
When you leave your houses, you will need your bikes, some 
food to multiply, extra gasoline, warm clothes, a backpack 
for a tent and your light daily needs.  The chip in your 
electronic ignitions can still be used to track your car 
after 1984.  That is why you will need to use your bikes to 
travel the rest of the way to your refuges.  You will be 
able to stay in your homes for a brief time, but they will 
be searching for you before martial law is declared.  If 
you do not leave soon enough, you could be martyred in a 
detention center.  Pray to Me for discernment for the 
proper time to leave.  The coming tribulation will see evil 
that you have never seen before.  Without My help, you will 
not be able to save your soul.  So stay close to Me and 
your guardian angel and we will protect you from the evil 
ones.” 
 
Thursday, November 25, 2004: (Thanksgiving Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times people are desirous 
of having some possession that is somewhat expensive.  
Once, you acquire that possession, there is an initial 
satisfaction, but your desire for it becomes passive over 
time.  Many Americans have been blessed with the affluence 
of many possessions and you have fallen in love with them.  
All that you have has come indirectly through Me and you 
should be thanking Me for them.  These possessions could be 
taken away just as easily as you have acquired them.  Do 



not put the love of things before Me, because I am the only 
One that matters in your life.  I love you always, which is 
more than your possessions can do.  I can lead you to 
heaven, but those, who worship things that will pass away, 
can be misled to hell.  Loving and worshiping Me is what I 
desire of you, instead of your love and worship of 
possessions.  Focus on your spiritual destination and you 
will see why it is more important to love Me first.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are just putting away your 
leftovers from Thanksgiving and the shopkeepers  are ready 
to sell you gifts from early morning on Friday.  Each year 
there is a struggle to buy gifts for your friends and 
relatives as you brave the crowds and the stores.  People 
receiving gifts should be sure to thank the giver for 
spending money and time to buy something for them.  When 
you are buying gifts, it is the thought rather than the 
expense that matters, so do not overspend your budget just 
to try and please someone.  Remember also that you are 
commemorating My birth and My coming to fulfill the promise 
of a Redeemer of your sins. As you prepare your Christmas 
decorations, remember to have at least a small Nativity 
scene to remember that I am the reason for Christmas.  As 
you share your generosity in gift giving, you could also 
share some of your charity money to feed, clothe, and 
shelter the poor and the homeless.  Also, you may be tested 
with people trying your patience, so make an extra effort  
to avoid any bad words to anyone and be more Christian like 
in your behavior.”  
 
Friday, November 26, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the readings of this last week 
of your Church Year focus on the first judgment of many 
souls when I will revisit the earth.  You do not know when 
this day will come, but I have told you that it would be in 
your lifetime.  In the vision you are seeing the souls 
drawn to Me and your mission is to warn the people to 
repent and prepare your souls for this day.  Many think 
warnings of the end days are doom and gloom, but this is 
only for those souls who will remain in hell.  My faithful 
will see a reward in the Era of Peace with a new heavens 
and a renewed earth, as well as being with Me in heaven 
after this era.  Your faith and hope in Me will be 
vindicated when you will be judged worthy of the Lamb of 
God.  Your praise and love of Me, which seemed as 
foolishness to the world, will win you your salvation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at each family get together as 
Thanksgiving, it is always nice to take pictures of 



everyone as they are, so you can look back at them later 
on.  Pictures have a way of freezing your appearance at a 
set time in your life.  As you look back, you can see how 
your children grew and had their own children.  You can 
remember your grandparents and your parents even as they 
pass from this life.  Storing digital pictures even makes 
it easier to review your pictures from year to year than 
the actual pictures that are stored in boxes or albums.  
Pictures let you see the broader perspective of life and 
death amidst your various generations.  You should be 
thankful for the gifts of life in your family and your 
friends.  Seeing the joy in your faces in your pictures 
captures the spirit of who you are.  If someone should die 
in your midst, you can recall the pictures of how you 
enjoyed life with that person.  At most funerals the family 
puts together pictures of how they remember their loved 
one.  Even those, who pass on before you, will be there in 
spirit to greet you at your death.  Pray for your friends 
and relatives, who may still be in purgatory, and they in 
turn will pray for you.  Life is very short, so live it to 
the fullest in following My ways, and you will be able to 
enjoy your eternity with Me in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, November 27, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, at the end of this age you 
should know that there will be a judgment, and I and Satan 
will be claiming our souls based on the actions of your 
life.  Satan offers you wealth, comforts, and pleasures, 
but they are only temporary.  He also offers you sin, hate, 
and killing which will eventually cost you eternal 
suffering in the flames of hell.  I offer you love, rest, 
and assurance of heaven, even if you must suffer 
persecution on earth and purification in purgatory.  In Me 
you have someone who will always love you and you can trust 
in My help through life.  Anyone, who does a logical 
assessment, can see that choosing Me has the best chance of 
enjoying an eternity of love and joy, instead of eternal 
hate and suffering.  This life is short and it is not worth 
suffering for eternity for a few temporary pleasures and 
comforts.  I am a jealous God, and if you truly love Me, 
you will be saved.  Do not put any gods of the pleasures of 
the world before Me, or you risk the fires of Gehenna and 
you will never see My face again.  So choose life between 
Satan and I, and you will be choosing hell or heaven, 
respectively.  For those choosing heaven, I call you to 
daily praise and prayer.  Follow Me by picking up your 
cross, and you will gain eternal salvation with Me in 



heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, every year around Christmas 
time, the shop owners are all decorated with lights and 
Christmas decorations to get people to buy gifts.  There is 
rarely any signs of a Nativity Scene to indicate My birth 
is being celebrated.  There is more focus on making more 
money than last year instead of on Me.  This is really a 
worship of money and possessions as gods, instead of 
worshiping Me as the shepherds and the three kings did.  
The lights of the casinos are all about attracting gamblers 
to waste their money on frivolous bets.  Man makes money 
his first god and this is what motivates many to action.  I 
call on man to love Me instead of money, because you can 
only have one master and you will hate the other.  So as 
you start Advent, remember that it is My birth and My 
promise as a Redeemer that should be your focus around 
Christmas, and not just buying gifts.” 
 
Sunday, November 28, 2004: (First Sunday of Advent) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are commemorating My first 
coming at Christmas with the start of the Advent Season, 
but this vision of fire represents My second coming when I 
will cleanse the earth of all evil and renew the earth.  
The Gospel speaks of as it was in the time of Noah with 
evil all abound.  So will it be when the Son of Man returns 
to cleanse the earth again of your present evil.  I have 
shown you before how the evil ones, who will be condemned 
to hell, will be suffering hell on earth as they walk 
amidst the flames and are not consumed.  They will suffer 
many plagues on earth before they are cast into hell.  My 
faithful will be raised up and you will be sheltered from 
all evil and then you will share in My Era of Peace after 
the earth is renewed.  Repent and be prepared in your souls 
by Confession and you will be joyous when all the evil ones 
will be silenced, including Satan and his evil angels as 
they are chained in hell.”  
Monday, November 29, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, it does not matter how wealthy 
you are, or how beautiful your house is, but it is your 
faith that really matters in determining your eternal 
destination.  You say at Mass: ‘Lord, I am not worthy that 
Thou should enter under my roof, but only say the word and 
I will be healed.’  This is an affirmation of your faith in 
your love and trust in Me.  Do not just repeat these words, 
but in humility really mean them.  Each day is a struggle 
through life’s trials, but your daily prayer will give you 
the strength to bear them.  If I answer your prayer to 



lighten your problems, it is a blessing from Me.  If you 
have to suffer an illness or difficulty for My sake, you 
will be doing nothing more than serving Me in faith.  Do 
not expect an easy life here, but know that your reward for 
your faithfulness and endurance will be found in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, most of your economy is fueled 
by oil and its distillates for powering your vehicles and 
heating your houses.  Unless you change to alternate fuels, 
you will be prisoners to the high cost of your oil imports.  
Your gasoline demands have lessened, but once  your cold 
weather starts, there will be more demands on the cost of 
heating your homes.  The high price of oil and the demands 
for renewable energy sources are making other fuel sources 
more attractive.  Fossil fuels will eventually be used up, 
or they will be hard to obtain from politically sensitive 
countries.  Hydrogen has been attractive to those desiring 
to cut down carbon dioxide emissions because water is the 
by-product.  Hydrogen is an explosive gas, and it may have 
problems to be used safely.  Using grain alcohol has some 
advantages being a liquid, but it is corrosive on today’s 
engines and still emits carbon dioxide.  Solar power can 
charge up batteries for short distances, but it may be 
difficult to move heavy loads for long distances.  Even if 
man would be allowed to use other fuels, it would be hard 
to change the companies away from oil.  Price and 
availability may force America  to other fuels just to 
limit your balance of payments overseas which is making 
your currency go lower in value.  Pray that your people see 
the need for change in your fuels before you will be 
controlled by your fuel prices.”  
 
Tuesday, November 30, 2004: (St. Andrew, the apostle) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the feast of St. Andrew is a 
reminder to all of My faithful how you are called to follow 
Me.  You either believe in Me or not, there is no middle 
ground.  If you truly love Me and desire to follow Me, then 
you are called to obey My Commandments and spread My Good 
News of salvation.  By your Baptism and Confirmation you 
are sent by My grace out to preach to all the nations.  The 
Word of God was meant to be shared, so that everyone may 
have heard My words of love and are given the opportunity 
to be saved.  If people do not hear My Word, how can they 
be converted?  So I send My laborers into the harvest so My 
Word reaches all the nations.  Each of My faithful is 
empowered to teach My Gospel of love.  Once the people have 
been presented with the truth of My Word, then they have to 
choose to believe or not.  This is life’s choice whether 



you want to be in peace and love with Me in heaven for 
eternity, or do you want to be suffering in the flames of 
hell and the hate of Satan forever?  If you choose to be 
with Me, then follow Me by picking up your cross  and 
imitate My life in total consecration of everything to Me.  
This is a choice of total commitment to My service, or a 
defiance to serve Me.  Those, who refuse this total 
commitment, are giving Me only lip service, and I will 
vomit the lukewarm from My mouth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many 
earthquakes all over the world, but this vision is of a 
city that will see a great number of deaths.  The buildings 
will be collapsing on people in a great devastation.  You 
saw many people killed in Iran within the last year, but 
you will see many killed in a major city once again.  These 
disasters are hard to prepare for, but rushing food, water, 
and medicine to these sites can help the victims.  You saw 
much devastation with this year’s hurricanes and you know 
how much help  that these people required.  Be ready 
therefore, because disaster can strike at any time.  
America has had a small reprieve from disasters because of 
your favorable elections for those favoring life.  If 
nothing is done to stop your abortions, then you again will 
see more of My wrath in natural disasters.  Pray and repent 
now while you still have time to change your lives.”  
 


